Minutes of the Pedals Meeting held at 7.30pm in the Vat & Fiddle Public House, Queens Bridge Road, Nottingham on Monday, 17th June, 2013.

Present: Hugh McClintock, Susan Young, Jonathan Avis, Nigel Lee, Arthur Williams, Andrew Martin, Terry Scott, Peter Briggs, Steve Holland, Hilary Backhouse, Roland Backhouse, Tanzeel Ansari.

Apologies were received from: Thomas Madar, Roy Wilson, David Easley, David Miller, Julian Bentley and Mara Ozolins.

Guest speaker – Councillor Jane Urquhart, City Co portfolio holder for transport and planning was welcomed to the first part of the meeting.

City transport policy covers all modes of transport. Her aim is to make cycling normal option of choice. Development of 20 mph part of her commitment to enabling more people to walk and cycle more safely. …

In response to a question about how decisions are made for priorities in using the limited budget, Jane said that missing links in cycle routes, accident statistics and maintenance issues are all key pieces of information.

Asked about what we as a cycle campaign group can most usefuly do, Jane said that an important focus is to provide information to guide policy makers. We can now make use of opportunities for better co-operation between City and county. Both City and County encourage input from cyclists about blocked gulleys and drains – this will help prioritise maintenance crews. Security of bikes being addressed by new hubs – also looking at improvements to on-street cycle parking.

2-way cycling on one-way streets – some to appear later this year.

Ring Road major – hope to get go-ahead in next two weeks; will check cycle infrastructure before final implementation. Will include raised cycle route across minor roads at junctions – scheme is now concentrating on improvement to junctions. Plans for more extensive widening have been dropped.
Jane commented that it is too early to judge full outcome of 20 mph zone. She is aware that public awareness campaigns are needed alongside the implementation of the zones in order to get full benefit.
Traffic-free route from University Park (main campus) to Jubilee – would need large investment, could use Cycling Ambition grant.

ASLs – Jane agrees that these are not well-respected by all drivers, but not within enforcement power of City (only bus lanes are “moving” enforcement within City). Nottingham and Sheffield working together to get the final step in legislation to allow greater powers of enforcement. Question about use of colour on road surface – Jane explained this was a decision based on installation and maintenance costs but could be reviewed given the changes in road surface technology. 
How to encourage more cycling within large employers? 

Cars parked on cycle lanes can be removed by City within their traffic enforcement – again, City need information and will look at design of Ring Road in this respect. Nottingham cannot introduce Red Routes – these were set up under special legislation for London.
City enforcement could also help the image of cyclists by prosecuting cyclists who do not obey rules of the road. Lights on bikes – is a national campaign issue as it requires national legislation.

Traffic planning – Jane agreed that ideas of traffic planners are not necessarily the best solution for cyclists and she is aware of the debate in this area.
Andrew M will email to check what actions Jane has taken away from the meeting.
Minutes of May Meeting were agreed. 

Follow up from last meeting: Sherwood bike day – 6th July – information is  on Pedals website.

Andrew M did “me and my bike pump” around City as part of Bike week and found that he had a good response. He used various locations in order to avoid need to apply for permission to run a fixed stall. Agreed that it could be expanded for future years, or for non-car day in September.

Publicity: Last newsletter came out just after last meeting. In the autumn, the plan is to be sent out to most members by pdf, but to continue to do printed copies for complementary copies and members not on email.

Jonathan Avis is still working on ideas for publicity materials. He has had some feedback from Larry. Agreed to go ahead with what Jon has developed for flyers, business cards, etc.  but there is a need for a new poster that will help with membership recruitment.
Reports from meetings attended: 
Peter Briggs reported further on Broxtowe Trail – good ideas although no funding is currently available. 

Cycling Development Group – last meeting was mainly on strategy – including 2-way cycling on one-way streets. 

NET update – an issue raised is whether alternative cycle routes away from trams are still important. There are problems in Beeston-Chilwell to find such a route, but meanwhile the route alongside the tram has been improved. Until the tram work is complete it is not easy to see how cycle routes will be affected, and these routes can be developed in liaison with Broxtowe and County Council.

Cycle Forum on 17th June was very well attended, and included speakers from organizations new to cycle provision as well as Sustrans, Ridewise, Travelwise. Station redevelopment includes an expansion of cycle parking – EM Trains and City would welcome ideas for additional facilities that should be included in this expansion, which could borrow ideas from the Leeds hub. However, Leeds facility is not used to capacity. Could include E-bike charging and also ideas from experience in Leicester. Hugh agreed to raise this at next CDG. Peter B argues that Pedals should have representation on a sub-group to design this facility. Keith Morgan also mentioned implementation of 2-way cycling on one-way streets.

Finance & Membership – Hilary asks for clarification of which new members should receive CCF. Hugh will modify the wording on the website to make clear that this is only for new members signing up by standing order. 

Hilary reported that at 10 June we had 146 paid up memberships. Since April, 92 have paid into the Co-op. 34 payments have gone into the old Lloyds TSB account. New members (7 since end of April) tend to pay via Paypal. 

Change to the constitution relating to finance (size of cheque for when chair and treasurer need to sign – section 10d.) It was Agreed to increase this to £250, except for cheques to cover the cost of Newsletter printing when it can be greater. 
Forthcoming Meetings:

Monthly meetings: Future meetings to be chaired by: Andrew in July, provisionally Hugh in August.

Suggestions for speakers - Steve Calvert = agreed to invite for October; Hugh to follow up – maybe for a short space, up to 30 mins – could be Dominic Sweeting and Andy Parkinson; new cycling officer for E M Trains. 
Rural rides is being re-launched at Cycle Live.
Stall at Cycle Live – 11-5pm; Volunteers so far: Peter O, Arthur to help set up at 10 am; Peter B. 12-2pm; Andrew M afternoon; 

Arthur to email Flyer to Jon. Jon to send labels to Hugh. Hilary and Roland offered a table for use at Cycle Live.
Facilities – no sign of any parking improvements at Beeston Station.

AOB: 
Re-launch of Rural Rides – Explore Nottingham – facilitated by Roisin Kirby  - using existing website, but with recruitment of new ride leaders. Susan to email Hugh with contact details and request for contacts. 
The meeting closed at 9.55 pm. 

Action points to be take up by Cllr. Jane Urquhart, following our discussions with her at last month’s meeting: Confirmation of your action points following Pedals meeting
HI Andrew,
Here is what I have raised as queries for
the council officers to investigate:

 
1)Ring Road Major-
Pedals  would welcome a specific opportunity for one or two of their
members to come and look at the junction designs in RRM to re assure themselves
that they will be better for cyclists, can we arrange a specific session
please?
 
2)Potholes- general
agreement that this is a big issue for cyclists, they wondered if we already
have or could develop a mobile phone app for reporting potholes- what do we
have and is there potential?
 
3)Cycle lanes and
ASLs-  do we know if there has been any research on compliance with cycle
and/ or bus lanes and /or ASLs  that looks at the issue of colour? Eg are
they more respected of coloured surface treatment, or coloured lining is used,
rather than tarmac and white? If so what does it say? And even if not… perception
is that use of colour could be helpful , would we consider?
 
4)Bad behaviour by
cyclists- a lot of concern about this as it damages the reputation of cycling,
have we got any ideas about a  joint campaign we could run, perhaps
through Big Wheel, to promote good cycling  by which they mean not on
pavements (but this then got a bit confused because of some being shared use…back
to colour to differentiate maybe?), not running red lights and having lights. Pedals
also asked about enforcement of ASLs, and if there was any likelihood of action
on this, and would the police consider awareness courses like for speeding?
 
5)Woodside Road-particular concern about pavement parking on Woodside-
what is being done?
 
6)And finally Pedals
raised a general point about information with images of cycling needing to
promote the ‘normal person’ thing rather than the lycra image.
 
I hope this covers everything, I agree that additionally
there is a lot more to debate about the issue of helmets, having cycle lanes at
all, how to create a sense of shared road space with motorists, all of which
are discussions that will rumble on for some time I suspect.
 
It was good to come and chat, I would be happy to come back
again , perhaps in a year to see what further progress has been made?
 
Thanks for organising, and good luck over the weekend
Jane Urquhart
Cllr Sherwood Ward and Portfolio Holder for Planning and Transport

